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GENERAL INFORMATION 
 

Legal Name: Cradles to Crayons, INC.  

 

Owner/Operator: Jessica McDowell  
 

Address:  
41 William F Palmer Rd. Apt. 3 
Moodus, CT. 06469 
 

Phone Number:  
860-891-8943 

 
Email Address:  
info@cradlestocrayonslearn.com 
 

Hours of Operation:  
Monday through Friday 6:00 A.M. - 6:00 P.M. 
 

Closings & Vacation Time 

 
Cradles to Crayons Learning Center will be closed for the following holidays:  
 

● Labor Day  
● Day Before Thanksgiving: Close @ 3  
● Thanksgiving 
● Day After Thanksgiving 
● Christmas Eve: Close @ 3  
● Christmas Day 
● New Year’s Eve: Close @ 3  
● New Year’s Day 
● President’s Day (Professional Development Day) 
● Memorial Day  
● July 4th 
● June 19th  
● 2nd Monday in August (Professional Development Day)  

 
 
Tuition is still charged for Holidays that may fall on your child’s scheduled days. Tuition is also due during inclement 

weather closings, emergency closings, or any scheduled day your child would normally attend. Our tuition prices are 
based on costs for the year. Holidays and closings are included in the calculation.  
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Our Philosophy & Curriculum  
Cradles to Crayons philosophy is that children learn best by doing. Since young children learn through play, they need 
opportunities to handle materials, experiment, explore, interact with others, think and participate in a safe, engaging 
environment.  

 
Our school curriculum is based on the Connecticut Early Learning and Development Standards. Each classroom creates 
individualized curriculums weekly. Teachers use assessments and observations to assist in their curriculum.  

 
We understand that each child is an individual and should be able to grow at their own pace. We believe children should 
be children so that they can learn and grow by their mistakes through enjoyable, positive and meaningful experiences. 

Our Mission 
Cradles to Crayons Learning Center offers a learning environment for children and working families by offering quality 
care and educational programs with an emphasis on active learning, social service and parent involvement. 
 

Our goals... 

● Provide developmentally appropriate programs and activities for children. 
● Help children develop sensitivity and respect for others. 
● Form partnerships with families and support families parenting skills 
● Offer family guidance and support through community resources based upon their interest and/or need. 
● Recruit and retain a diverse teaching staff. 

 

Objectives…. 

● Incorporate training plans for staff so that early childhood development is ongoing and based on current 
information 

● Model behavior that is desired among others 
● Explore and implement a multi- cultured and anti-bias curriculum. 
● Maintain an open line of communication between teachers, families and director through daily note taking, 

newsletters and verbal contact. 

 

Our Programs 
INFANT PROGRAM 

(6 Weeks - 12 Months) 

 
The infant program has a ratio of 4 infants to 1 teacher with a max of 8 infants to 2 teachers.  

 
The infants are on their own schedule. Feeding and napping are on their demand. Activities such as singing, reading, 
puppets, art, sensory and developmental activities are scheduled around their feeding and napping. 
 
All infants are held while being bottle fed.  Older infants are encouraged to start self-feeding with assistance from the 
teacher when needed. When your infant is ready for solid foods, please speak with your child’s teacher to make sure 
everyone is on the same page. 
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The infants have many opportunities for developmental play, learning and growth. A lot of time is spent on the floor 
learning to use their bodies. Tummy time is encouraged to help strengthen arm, neck and stomach muscles. We have 
such items as play mats, bouncers, exer-saucers, activity seats, balls, sound and colorful toys to chew and blocks. All 
items are washed and sanitized after each individual use. 

 
Infants try to get outside every day weather permitting. Younger infants are kept in the shade, while older infants will 
receive sunscreen and be asked to provide a hat. Activities outside are sitting or lying on a blanket with toys, ride-on 
toys, and playing in the sand. 

  
When an infant reaches 10 months, and is developmentally ready, they will begin to slowly start on the toddler 1 
schedule to help when they transition to the toddler room. This involves condensing their 2 naps down to one (1) long 
nap between the hours of 11:30-1:30, eating breakfast at 8:30 A.M., lunch at 11:00 A.M. and snack at 1:30/2:00 P.M. 
They must be completely off the bottle (at the center) and self-feeding to transition to the toddler 1 room by the age of 
12 to 15 months, if they are developmentally ready. At the age of 1 year, they will transition out of the pack & play and 
onto a toddler sized cot. 

 

TODDLER PROGRAM  
(12 Months - 35 Months) 

The toddler 1 classroom has a ratio of 4 toddlers to 1 teacher with a max of 7 toddlers to 2 teachers. 
The toddler 2 classroom has a ratio of 5 toddlers to 1 teacher with a max group size of 10 toddlers to 2 teachers.  

 
These rooms are structured with a daily schedule and weekly lesson plan. Toddler’s will enjoy age-appropriate activities 
such as singing, dancing, reading, art, sensory, science, dramatic play, sensory, and blocks to name a few.  
 
Toddlers go outside every day, weather permitting. Please make sure they have the proper outerwear each day and 
dress accordingly. They do tend to get messy, so have the children come in comfy clothes that can get dirty. Activities 
outside are cars and trucks, ride-on toys, sand and sand toys, balls, climbers and slides. 
  
Breakfast is at 8:30 A.M., lunch is at 11:30 A.M. and snack is at 2:00 P.M. Please provide a soft sided lunch box with their 
name on it. All cups and containers inside should be labeled as well.  

 
Toddler’s will have a rest period on cots from 11:30 to 1:30 P.M. A sheet and blanket are required. A pillow and resting 
friend are optional after the age of 2. 

 

Preschool Program 
(3 Years -5 Years) 

The preschool program has a ratio of 10 children to 1 teacher with a max of 15 children to 2 teachers. 
 

This program is structured with a daily schedule and weekly lesson plan. Children will enjoy various activities that are 
designed with age-appropriate ideas and materials. Activities include circle time which consists of attendance, weather 
observation, job helpers, calendar, books, songs, and information about the lesson plan being learned that week. They 
will also engage in art, science, math, sensory, writing activities and dramatic play. Our goal is to have the older 
preschoolers ready to attend Kindergarten with knowing how to spell their full name, know their numbers up to 10, 
know their shapes and colors and any other important Kindergarten knowledge needed. 
 
Preschoolers go out in the morning, weather permitting for a quick wiggle jiggle time to get all the energy and sillies out 
to be able to come back in and start circle time. They will go outside again before lunch to play. Outside activities include 
bikes, swings, slides, climbers, push toys, ride-on toys, science activities, dramatic play in the houses, balls, and a garden 
in the spring/summer. 
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Breakfast is at 8:30 A.M., lunch is at 12:00 P.M. and snack is at 3:00 P.M. Preschoolers are expected to be able to eat 
their lunch with utensils and use a cup without a cover.  
 
Preschoolers have a nap period between 12:30- 2:30 P.M. A sheet and blanket are required. A pillow and resting friend 
are optional. A child must rest on their cot for at least an hour. If they no longer take naps, after that hour, they are then 
allowed to come to the table and do quiet activities until the other children are awake. During the summer, children 
who are entering kindergarten will not be required to rest. 
 
School-Age Summer Program-Summer Care is available each summer for children ages 6-12 years.  The enrollment 

policies are the same for summer camp students as for all others so please refer to the procedures listed above.  The 

daily schedule for our summer camp program is similar to our preschool program but includes more structured activities 

and time for long term activities/projects.  While we don’t require a nap time in this program, the children are given a 

“down” time for quiet activities during the day to relax.  All camp activities are geared toward the abilities of school-

aged children.  Our program offers class meetings, cooperative activities and projects, guest speakers, board games, 

dramatic play, block play, arts and crafts, woodworking, and much more! 

 
 

Tuition/Fee Schedule 
Tuition is based upon 365 days. 

 
● A non-refundable registration fee of $80.00 must accompany any new enrollment.  
● All tuition is auto-pay on the Friday before the current week your child attends.  
● A $25.00 fee will be charged for any payments made after Friday before the current week.  
● A $35.00 service charge will be applied to any returned payments.  
● A 5% discount will be given to the oldest child’s tuition for any pair of 2 siblings from the same family.  
● A 10% discount will be given to the oldest child’s tuition for any pair of 3 siblings or more from the same family.  
● Contracted hours are required upon enrollments and at the beginning of August each year. You are allowed 10 

hours in your contracted time. Anything exceeding 10 hours will be charged by the hour.  
 
Changes in tuition rates are decided by the owner and will be announced to the parents of the center at least 30 

days prior to be put into effect. Increases are based on cost-of-living adjustments, salary, and other expenses. 
 

*EACH FAMILY WILL BE CHARGED AN ANNUAL REGISTRATION FEE OF $125.00 THE FIRST WEEK OF AUGUST* 
 

Change Of Schedule / Withdrawal 
 

Requests for permanent or temporary change in a child’s schedule must be made in writing to the owner at 
least two (2) weeks in advance. The owner will then inform you whether the request can be granted or denied 
due to enrollment capacity. 

 

WITHDRAWAL 

A two-week written notice to the owner is required to withdraw your child, and the parent is liable for all 
tuition accrued through the last two weeks. 
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WITHDRAWAL IN THE SUMMER 

If your child will not be attending during the summer months a $500 non-refundable deposit fee is required to 
ensure enrollment upon return.  

Late Pick Up Policy & Procedures 
 

You must pick up no later than 15 minutes after your scheduled pick-up time to avoid a $17/hr charge. 
This allows us to ensure staff are working an appropriate number of hours and are able to get out at their 
scheduled time.  

All parents must be at the center by no later than 6:00 P.M. to pick up their child. A fee of $20.00 for the 
first 10 minutes past 6:00 P.M. and $10.00 each additional 10 minutes will be charged. 
When a child is not picked up at or before their scheduled departure time, the following procedures will be 

followed: 
Two staff members 18 years of age or older will always remain at the program with the child. If the child has 

not been picked up within 10 minutes of the child’s scheduled pick-up time, a staff person will attempt to call 
the child’s parents/guardians using the numbers provided.  If they cannot be reached, the staff person will 
attempt to call the emergency and authorized, alternate adults provided by the parent/ guardians at the time of 
enrollment. The local police department and Department of Children and Families (DCF) will be called after 30 
minutes if parents or other adults specified on the permission to release forms cannot be reached.  At that time 
the child may be released to the police.  The non-emergency number for our local police department is (860) 
465-5400. 

 
 

Family Partnerships 
 

Open Door Policy 
Cradles to Crayons Learning Center has an open-door policy and parents are welcome at any time! That being 

said, we ask that you consider the effect that visiting your child and separating again may have on them. These 
situations can also be disruptive to the classroom and we ask that you consider the other children as well. Occasionally 
arriving early for pick up may be more appropriate. This will also allow your child the opportunity to show you around 
the room and share classroom projects with you. When you do visit your child, we expect them to follow classroom 
rules, and that you do not take your child from the classroom without notifying the classroom teacher.  

Separation From Parents 

Leaving your child in the center may be difficult at first (for both of you)! Some children adjust easily and will 
very quickly engage in an activity. Others will have a little more difficulty saying goodbye. It is completely normal for 
children to have some apprehension or worries about separating. 

The list below is made up of suggestions, considerations and reminders to assist parents in making school/ daycare 
a positive experience for you and your child. They reflect our collective knowledge of child development and years of 
experience in caring for and educating young children and establishing a respectful relationship with their families. 
1. Give your child an opportunity to visit.  
2. If at all possible, we suggest that you make your child’s first day 1 to 5 days before you must start work. This will 

help both parents and children to be more relaxed and less rushed on their first day. 
3. Infant parents may want to spend some time at the center getting to know the staff and routines. During visits, we 

suggest that you allow the staff to hold, feed and interact with your child to begin to get to know them and their 
needs.  
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4. In most cases, children do well with just a few tears in the beginning. However, if your child has a difficult time 
making the adjustment, we will be happy to meet with you to devise a plan that will help your child feel secure and 
safe in their new environment. 

PARENT BOARD 

The center has a parent board located in the entryway room upon entrance. This is where the iPad for daily sign-in & sign-
out, newsletters, announcements, etc. are located. Parents must sign their children in upon arrival and initial as well as 
upon departure.  

DAILY COMMUNICATION 

Staff will fill out all daily communications through our communication app, Procare.  Daily reports will be sent to you at 
the end of each day. 
 
Pre-school has a board in their classroom which details their activities for the day along with daily and weekly lesson 
plans and curriculums posted in the classroom. 
 

Verbal communication is also done on a daily basis in all rooms. If you would like to call and talk to your child’s teacher, 

it is best to call between 12:30 and 1:30 P.M.  

COMPLAINT PROCEDURE 

Most problems with a childcare center are non-life threatening and can be resolved by discussing it with the classroom 

teacher and/ or the owner. Any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to talk to the staff or owner. Please be 

advised that some matters may require a quiet area away from the children. If so, please try to schedule a time so that 

the teacher or owner can give you their full attention and that the ratios are still met. 

Your Child’s Day 
 

ARRIVAL/DEPARTURE 

Cradles to Crayons Learning Center is open from 6:00P.M. - 6:00 P.M. Parents are to personally escort their child into the 
center each morning. Parents are expected to sign their child in on the iPad located in the entranceway, put away their 
child’s items, and to inform staff of any information needed.  In the afternoon, Parents must sign their child out for the 
day on the iPad, take any items needed from the cubby, take a lunch box, and inform the child’s teacher you are leaving. 
Drop off must occur before 10:00 A.M. and pick-ups must occur after 2:30 P.M. This is to ensure no interruptions during 
the center's nap time.  

 

CURRICULUM 

A carefully organized and rich classroom environment serves as the foundation for our curriculum. In doing so, it invites 
children to learn, observe, make choices and try new things. Our goal is to nurture children’s social, emotional, language 
and intellectual development. This helps them become enthusiastic, self-confident, independent thinkers who feel good 
about themselves and secure in the worlds around them. 

 
Our lesson plans are based on age-appropriate activities, materials and developmental stages. 

 

BREAKFAST, LUNCH AND SNACK 

Parents are to provide a healthy breakfast, lunch, snack and drinks for your child each day. 
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Children who arrive before 9:00 A.M. should bring a breakfast and a drink. If arriving after 9:00 A.M., please make sure 
your child has already eaten breakfast at home.  Please bring your child’s food in a soft sided lunch box labeled with 
their name and with ice packs for anything that must remain cold.  We can heat up a child’s lunch if necessary. Please 
make sure all food containers and cups are labeled with your child’s name to ensure that they return home to you. We 
have bibs, utensils, and regular cups for use at the center.  

 
Parents of infants are required to provide all infant food, formula, breast milk, bottles (no glass) and snacks for the day. 
We will heat bottles when necessary. Please make sure all items are labeled. 

 

CLOTHING 

Please dress your child in comfortable play clothes for active and sometimes messy play. We ask parents to keep two (2) 
complete changes of clothing at the center in case of need. This consists of pants, shirts, socks and underwear. Infants 
and toddlers may need several changes. Please make sure all clothes are labeled with your child’s name. 
 

TOYS 

Your child may bring a soft “resting friend” to be used during nap time. We ask that all other toys be kept at home as 
they can be distracting or difficult to share. Items may be brought on special share days. Please do not let your child 
bring jewelry, money, gum, candy or dangerous items to the center. 

 

REST TIME 

After a full morning of activities, the children are required to rest on their cots for part of the afternoon. They may either 
lie quietly or sleep. A crib sized sheet and weather appropriate blanket are to be brought in. A favorite “resting friend” 
or pillow may also be used. At the end of your child’s week, the bedding is to be brought home, laundered and returned 
the following week. 

 
Infants rest at their own convenience. Pack and play sheets fit our cribs the best. Unfortunately, we are not allowed to 
have crib bumpers, soft toys or pillows in our cribs per the state. 

 

BIRTHDAYS 
Birthdays are fun to celebrate at the center. Please let us know in advance if you will be bringing in something special to 
share so we can plan accordingly. We ask you to please be sensitive to children with allergies. 

 
Health & Safety 
 

Consultants 
Cradles to Crayons Learning Center, enters into a contract with health, medical, dental & educational specialists to help 
provide a well-rounded and safe program for all children.  
 
Our Health consultant (nurse) visits the center weekly to review health records and observe the well-being of the 
children in the center. 
 
If at any time the teaching staff, owner, nurse or the family feels that outside help, i.e. Birth to Three or another 
specialist is needed, the proper individuals will meet to discuss an action plan to get the help that is needed. 
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Medication 

Cradles to Crayons Learning Center employees can administer non-prescription topical medications such as, diaper 
changing ointments, powders (non- talc), Orajel, sunscreen and non DEET insect sprays. 

 
This medication must have a signed permission form on file that is updated yearly or as needed. Medicine must be in 
original containers labeled with its contents and have the child’s full name labeled on it. Parents sign off that their child 
has had at least one application of this medicine and witnessed no adverse reactions to this medication. 
 
If a child has a medical condition that requires medicine for their well-being or is life threatening, please notify the 
owner so that the child’s medical needs will be met with the proper training.  The medicine must be in the original 
container and accompany a doctor’s form containing all pertinent information. If the medical form is not completely 
filled out, we will not be able to administer the medication until the form is properly filled out for safety reasons. 

Health Record 
All children who attend Cradles to Crayons Learning Center  are required to provide a current physical examination upon 
enrollment. Your child cannot start without having one.  

  
This form will acknowledge that the child’s immunizations are up to date. Each time your child has a new immunization, 
the parent is required to bring in an updated form. If one is needed, please see a staff member or owner to receive a 
blank one. 

Emergency Plans 
 

Injury & Emergency Treatment 

It is to be expected that sometimes children might get hurt while playing with friends or on equipment. If there is a 
minor injury such as a scrape, minor bump or small cut, you will be notified in person by a staff member at time of pick 
up. At this time, you will receive an “accident report” on the Procare App detailing what happened and how the accident 
was taken care of. 
 
We make every effort to clean all open-wounds with soap and water. Fun shaped ice packs can be given to reduce 
swelling or to give comfort along with band aids (if needed) and Tender Loving Care. 
 
Staff are trained and certified to administer CPR, First Aid, Asthma treatments, Injectables (Epi-Pen) and oral medication. 
 
If your child has been taken to the Hospital, emergency room or doctor for treatment or minor surgery and you wish to 
bring them to school on the same day, we will need an authorization form from your doctor to reenter the center for the 
remainder of the day. We will NOT accept a child on the same day without this note. 

 
A physical is not considered treatment. 

 

Emergency Treatment 

If your child has had a severe bump (from a fall), a bite that has broken the skin, or a cut that may require medical 
attention, the owner or staff will notify you immediately.  

In the event that your child has had a serious injury or emergency, the following steps will be performed: 
1. 911 is called. 
2. Your child will be taken to William W. Backus hospital, along with your child’s teacher and emergency 

information. 
3. The parent will be notified to meet at the hospital. If a parent cannot be reached, the next listed people on 

the emergency contact sheet will be called until someone can be reached. 
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MEDICAL: In case of a medical emergency, a qualified program staff member will attend to first aid 

as needed. Another program staff member will notify the family of the child. Attempts will be made to 

consult with the child’s physician/dentist. If neither is available, the program’s medical consultants will 

be contacted. For extreme emergencies, 911 will be called. An ambulance will take the child and a 

program staff member to the nearest hospital. The child’s emergency permission form will be brought 

with them. A program staff member will notify the family or alternate pick-up person to meet the child 

at the emergency room. Additional program staff will be called in if necessary to maintain required 

ratios.  

 
MULTI-HAZARDS:  

Local Emergency Management Director’s Name: Jennifer L. Spencer 

Phone Number 860-873-5103 

 
FIRE/EVACUATION: In the event of a fire, evacuation from the building will be through the closest 

fire exit. Program staff will be responsible for supervising the children under their care and leading 

them to the fire exit. Immediately, the group will walk to the playground area, or the fire department, 

safely away from the building, and line up to take a name to face attendance. Director or person in 

charge will be responsible for taking something with access to the Childcare Management Software, 

portable first aid kit, cell phone and emergency files with them. Should it not be possible to return into 

the facility, staff and program staff will walk the children to the fire department. Parents will be notified 

and directed to the evacuation location to pick up their children. Ratios will be maintained at all times 

and two program staff 18 years or older will remain with the children until all children are picked up.  

 

SHELTER IN PLACE: In the event of severe weather, such as tornadoes, hurricanes, winter storm, 

or any other unsafe situation where evacuation is not possible, staff, program staff, and children will 

remain indoors in a safe location (Basement) away from closed windows and doors. Program staff will 

have appropriate supplies available for the comfort and engagement of the children. First aid program 

staff will be on hand to administer first aid, as needed, until emergency personnel can arrive. Parents 

will be notified after the immediate danger has passed.  

 

LOCK-DOWN: Should an emergency or threat that involves potential violence in or around the facility 

requires the need to stay put, the director/person in charge will notify the staff by Walkie-Talkie that 

they should begin a lock-down procedure. 911 will be called. Each program staff is responsible for the 

children in their care at that moment. The program staff will gather the children to the safest area of 

the room, away from any windows or doors. Doors and windows will be locked, lights turned off, and 

curtains/blinds closed to all interior windows. Program staff will calm the children and help them stay 

quiet. Attendance will be taken periodically. The director/person in charge will remain in constant 

communication with the emergency personnel. Parents are not permitted access to the facility until it 

is determined that it is safe to do so. During the emergency, the director/person in charge will do all 

they can to notify parents by Procare,, however, certain emergency situations may preclude this 

possibility. Wait for all clear from the emergency personnel. The director/person in charge will 

communicate all clear to staff, program staff, and children. Parents will be notified by Procare after all 

clear has been given by the emergency personnel.  
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CONTINUATION OF OPERATIONS: If an emergency causes the facility to be unsafe for childcare, 

program staff will notify parents and refer them to 211 for other childcare options. The Operator will 

submit an initial application for Change in Location and will notify the Office of Early Childhood when 

an alternate location has been identified so that an inspection can be completed as soon as possible 

so it can be approved for childcare.  

 

ACCOMODATIONS FOR INFANTS, TODDLERS, AND CHILDREN WITH DISABILITIES OR 

CHRONIC MEDICAL CONDITIONS: In consultation with the child’s parent, program staff will develop 

a plan to ensure the special needs of the child are met during an emergency, including the provision 

of necessities such as medications, diapers, wipes, formula, and other comfort items. Cribs can be 

used to evacuate infants, toddlers, and children with special health care needs or disabilities.  

 

MULTI-HAZARD EMERGENCY DRILL: A multi-hazard emergency will be practiced at least annually 

which includes the demonstration of all staff, program staff, and children sheltering, locking down and 

evacuating the facility.  
 

Mandatory Report Of Child Abuse & Neglect 
 

Cradles to Crayons Learning Center has the responsibility to prevent child abuse and neglect of the children in our 
center. As daycare providers, it is the law that all staff is expected to be mandated reporters if any suspected abuse or 
neglect has occurred. It is not our business to judge the circumstances, only to protect the rights of the child. 
 
A written report will be filed and documentation of suspected abuse or neglect will be kept in the child’s file. 
 
1. Definition: 
Child Abuse includes: 
- Any non-accidental physical or mental injury (i.e. shaking, beating, burning) 
- Any form of sexual abuse (i.e. sexual exploitation) 
- Neglect of a child (i.e. failure to provide food, clothing, shelter, education, mental care, appropriate supervision) 
- Emotional abuse (i.e. excessive belittling, berating, or teasing which impairs the child’s psychological growth) 
- At risk behavior (i.e. placing a child in a situation which might endanger him by abuse or neglect). 
Child Abuse is defined as: 
 A child who has had: 

❖ Non-accidental physical injuries inflicted upon him 

❖ Injuries which are at variance with the history given of them 

❖ Is in a condition, which is the result of maltreatment, such as, but not limited to, malnutrition, 
sexual exploitation, and deprivation of necessities, emotional maltreatment or cruel 
punishment. 

Child neglect is defined as: 
 A child who has been: 

❖ Abandoned 

❖ Denied proper care and attention physically, educationally, emotionally or morally 

❖ Allowed to live under circumstances, conditions or associations injurious to his well-being (CT 
statutes 46b-120) 

2. Staff responsibilities: 
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❖ As childcare providers we are mandated by law to report any suspicion that a child is being 
abused, neglected or at risk. 

3. Specifics on reporting a suspected case of abuse or neglect 
● Call the Department of Children and Families (open 24 hours a day) at 1-800-842-2288. 
● The reporter’s name is required, but may be kept confidential. 
Information needed: 
● Name of child/Date of birth 
● Address of child 
● Phone number of child 
● Name of parents or guardians 
● Address of parents or guardians 
● Phone number of parents or guardians 
● Relevant information such as:  physical or behavioral indicators, nature and extent of injury, 

maltreatment or neglect 
● Exact description of what the reporter has observed 
● Time and date of incident 
● Information about previous injuries, if any 
● Circumstances under which reporter learned of abuse 
● Name of any person suspected of causing injury 
● Any information reporter believes would be helpful 
● Any action taken to help or treat the child 
● Seek medical attention for the child – if needed 

Mandated reporters must report orally to DCF or a law enforcement agency within 12 hours of suspecting that a child 
has been abused or neglected.  Within 48 hours of making the report, the mandated reporter must submit a written 
report (DCF – 136) to DCF.   
Staff are protected by law from discrimination or retaliation for reporting suspected abuse or neglect (CT General 
Statutes, Section 17a-101e).   
All phone calls to DCF shall be documented and kept on file at the Center.  A copy of all statements from staff and the 
DCF-136 shall also be kept on file.   
4. The management of this program supports a zero tolerance for abuse and neglect and will implement 

immediate action should there be an allegation that a staff member abused or neglected a child. 
The administration will protect the child, including immediate notification of a parent or guardian, once 

there is an allegation of abuse or neglect of a child in our program. 
Any staff member accused of abuse or neglect may be immediately removed from his or her position 

until DCF’s investigation is completed.  Based on whether the allegations were substantiated or not, the 
employee would either be dismissed from his/her position or allowed to return to work. 

5. Staff Training: 
Staff will be required to attend bi-annual staff meetings, held in September and February, focusing on 

the steps for reporting suspected abuse and neglect and the role of a mandated reporter.  All new staff will be 
trained in these procedures prior to their start in the classroom. 

6. Provisions for informing families of abuse and neglect policy: 
A copy of this policy will be included in our parent information packet, and each family will be given a 

copy upon enrollment.  A copy of this policy will also be posted on the parent board. 
When an accusation of abuse or neglect by a staff member is made, the Director must immediately 

inform the parents or guardians that a report has been made to DCF.  Health care officials may need to talk to a 
child’s parents to access the cause of the child’s injuries and offer support and guidance. 
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Authorization To Pick Up 
No child will be allowed to leave the center with anyone who is not on the Pick-up Authorization form. It is the parent’s 
responsibility to inform the center of any changes made to the list of approved individuals who have permission to pick 
up their child. 
 
All new individuals will be asked to present proper photo identification to remove a child from the center. 

 

Custody & Court Documentation 
It is our policy to not interfere with the custody relationships of a child’s parents. Therefore, we assume that both 

parents and or guardians have equal rights to pick up, drop off, visit or request documents concerning a child. Should 

this not be the case, it is the parent’s or guardian’s responsibility to provide court documents outlining the rights and 

responsibilities of each parent or guardian. We will follow the most recent dated court document without prejudice to 

either parent or guardian. We expect parents, guardians, and staff to keep children out of the legal entanglement or 

other custodial issues and resolve these in another forum. Failure to adhere to this policy may result in disenrollment. 

Babysitting 
While enrolled at Cradles to Crayons Learning Center many families meet and get to know the teaching staff on a 
personal basis. There may be times when a parent would like a staff member to babysit for them outside of the center. 
This is not permitted. We ask that you please understand and follow this policy. 

Hygiene 
Cradles to Crayons Learning Center employees and children of all ages participate in proper hand washing techniques 
daily. They are done before & after diapering, toileting, breakfast, lunch, snack, and in between nose blowing. Teaching 
staff use disposable gloves whenever direct contact is made with a child’s food and changing diapers. Gloves are also 
worn when a child is sick with vomit and/or diarrhea. Any bodily fluid, gloves also must be worn. 
 
The teaching staff will incorporate regular hygiene into the curriculum and daily teachings with the children.  

Illness & Policy 
We understand how difficult it is to have alternate care arrangements when your child is too ill to attend. Children with 
common colds are accepted. We must consider the health of our whole group and have set guidelines for when your 
child must stay home or you must come and pick up your ill child. Please call when your child will be absent if ill. 
 
The health and well-being for all of the children here at Cradles to Crayons Learning Center is very important to us. It is 
for the protection of the children that we must insist on a strict adherence to our illness policy.  
 
Please read carefully to find when to keep your child home or when they may still participate: 

 

COMMUNICABLE DISEASES: Not permitted by law in childcare. Some of these illnesses are, but not limited to: 
Infectious Conjunctivitis (Pink Eye), Hand, Foot and Mouth Disease, Impetigo, Hepatitis A, Scabies, Ringworm, Infectious 
Diarrhea, Chicken Pox, Scarlet Fever, Lice and Strep throat. If your child is thought to have a communicable disease, you 
will be notified and asked to pick up your child. Your child will be accepted back into our care when they are no longer 
contagious. All other parents will be notified of the possibility of a communicable disease and what symptoms to watch 
for. (Your child’s name will be kept confidential) A doctor’s note will be required for return to childcare. 
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FEVER: Not permitted. We have the right to send home a child with a fever over 100.4 degrees Fahrenheit.  A child 
needs to be fever free for a minimum of 24 hours before returning to childcare without the aid of any fever reducing 
medications. Administering Tylenol to reduce your child’s fever so that they may come to childcare is grounds for 
termination. For teething children, we will accept a fever under 100.4 degrees Fahrenheit with a doctor’s note stating 
teething is the reason for the fever. 

 

DIARRHEA: Not permitted. Infants and toddlers with fevers and/ or diarrhea pertaining to teething will only be 
accepted into care with a doctor’s note stating that these symptoms are due to teething. We do understand that 
children have occasional loose bowel movements, however if a child has 2 consecutive loose bowel movements, they 
will be sent home. Children must remain home until 24 hours after their last diarrhea symptom and without the aid of a 
medicine. 

 

VOMITING: Not permitted. If your child vomits while at childcare, you will be expected to pick up your child within the 

hour. The child must stay home until 24 hours have passed with no vomiting episodes and without the aid of a medicine. 
 

RUNNY NOSE & COUGH: Your child may be brought to childcare if they have a common cold (slight occasional cough, 

clear runny nose and occasional sneezing). Any other symptoms, your child should remain home so they do not spread 
the illness. The employees at Cradles to Crayons Learning Center reserve the right to send your child home if symptoms 
worsen. 
 

RASHES: Not permitted. Any rash, other than a mild diaper rash, must accompany the child to childcare with a note 

from the doctor stating it is not contagious. 
 

RUNNY AND/ OR CRUSTY EYES: Not permitted. Watery, matted and or red/pink eyes are not acceptable in childcare 

under any circumstances. A period of 24 hours must pass after symptoms are gone before returning to childcare. A 
doctor’s note is needed if it is not contagious.  
 

EXCESSIVE CRANKINESS: If your child is irritable, excessively whining or crying, wants to be constantly held, is sleeping 

excessively other than scheduled times, requires more attention than we can provide and still give adequate attention 
to the other children, or disrupts the routine of the other children; you must keep your child home regardless of the 
presence of other symptoms. If this occurs during childcare hours, you will be called to pick up your child. 
 

LICE: Not permitted back to childcare until after the second hair treatment and no nits are present. Your child will be 

inspected upon arrival at childcare before you leave. 
 

EMERGENCY ROOM VISITS, STITCHES AND/OR SURGERIES: If your child has been to the emergency room, had 
stitches or any surgeries, we require a doctor’s note stating that your child can fully participate in our program without 
limitations. If your child is given limitations where they cannot fully participate in our program, your child must stay 
home. Our employees at Cradles to Crayons Learning Center will not tend to any stitches or open wounds other than a 
typical scrape. 
 

24 HOUR RULE: Your child must be free from any of the previous symptoms for a minimum of 24 hours without 
symptom reducing medication, before they may return to childcare. No exceptions. 
If you bring your child into the center with any of the above symptoms, you will be called immediately to pick up your 
child. Anyone who cannot adhere to this policy may be subject to termination of childcare. 
 
Please take the above rules seriously. It is always best to call and ask your center if you are unsure whether or not you 
may bring your child. We have put this policy in place to not only keep your child safe and healthy, but the children 
and staff as well. Any concerns, please speak with the owner. 
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Parking Lot Safety 
 Parents are responsible for their children’s parking lot safety 

1. Always enter and exit the parking lot slowly.  
2. Never leave your car running when you are not in it.  
3. Do not block the driveway, as fire regulations require entrance for emergency vehicles at all times 
4. Please watch for children and parents behind cars. 
5. Always hold your child’s hand. Children are not permitted to run or play around in the parking lot. 
6. Never leave a child unattended in the car. If you need assistance when picking up or dropping off, we will be 

happy to help. 

Infant Safe Sleep Policy 
The standards outlined below will be followed at the child care center or group child care home when placing infants 
under twelve months of age to sleep. All staff are to be diligent in their awareness and implementation of infant safe 
sleep practices for all children under the age of 12 months. We recognize the importance of being vigilant in the 
adherence of best practice and state regulations regarding safe sleep.  
 
All staff responsible for the supervision of infants will ensure the following:  
 

➢ Infants shall be physically observed at least every fifteen minutes to assess the infants breathing, color, temperature, 

and comfort. 
 

➢ Infants are placed in a supine (back) position for sleeping in a well-constructed, free standing crib or other piece of 
equipment designed for infant sleeping and appropriate for the particular child  
 

➢ The mattress is snug fitting and covered by a tightly-fitted sheet unless the child has written documentation from a 

medical provider specifying a medical reason for an alternative sleep position or alternate piece of equipment.  
 

➢ When infants can easily turn over from the supine to prone position (back to front), they will be put down to sleep on 
their back, but then allowed to adopt whatever position they prefer for sleep.  
 

➢ No items including, but not limited to, pillows, soft bumpers, toys and blankets, including weighted blankets, 

weighted sleepers, and weighted swaddles, shall be placed with an infant in a crib or hung over the side of the crib or 
other piece of equipment designed for sleeping except for a pacifier without attachments unless the child has written 
documentation from a medical provider specifying a medical reason for its use.  
 

➢ Bibs and garments with ties or hoods shall be removed from infants that are placed to sleep.  

 

➢ No toys or objects shall be attached to sleeping or rest equipment.  
 

➢ No infant shall be put to sleep on a sofa, bed, couch, soft mattress, waterbed, or other soft surface.  
 

➢ No infant shall be put to sleep or allowed to remain asleep in a child restraint system intended for use in a vehicle, an 

infant carrier, a swing or any place that is not specifically designed to be an infant bed unless the child has written 
documentation from a medical provider specifying a medical reason for their use.  
 

➢ No infant shall be swaddled unless the child has written documentation from a medical provider specifying 
instructions and a timeframe for swaddling the infant. 
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➢ No child under 3 years of age shall have access to teething necklaces, teething bracelets or other jewelry that could 
present a choking or strangulation hazard.  
 

Discipline & Behavior Procedures 
The center's rules promote appropriate behavior, good health, self-respect and respect for all members of the 

community. The center ensures that children will feel and be as safe as possible. To allow for smooth operation of our 

program, the center believes the best method of discipline is prevention and practice.  We believe it is particularly 

important that parents and staff work corporately with each other to teach the children respect towards others.  

Staff will notify parents as soon as behavioral or developmental problems arise to determine if the home environment 
may be affecting the child’s behavior. Such behavior can be caused by Mom or Dad away on business, a family member 
or pet dying or change of routine at home. 

 
If a child begins to show any form of aggressive behavior such as biting, hitting, or intentionally hurting others without a 
provoked incident, the staff and owner, depending on the severity and repetition of these incidents, may enforce the 
following options. 

● Redirection to another area/activity 
● Placed at the table to do a quiet activity without interference from friends. 
● Parent meeting with staff and owner to achieve an action plan on how to achieve desired behavior. 
● Referral to Birth to Three programs or the public school for an observation by a qualified person. 

 
 
The center reserves the right to dismiss a child from the center if any of the following occur: 
 
● Consistent disruptive behavior by a child is causing extensive classroom management for the staff. Staff are not 

permitted to physically reprimand a child. Staff will restrain a child only if that child is physically causing harm to 
themselves or others. 

● Lack of cooperation from the parents to support the staff through their child’s developmental changes.  
●  If, after all options have been exhausted and no resolution has been found, it is in the best interest of all 

children that a two-week written notice of withdrawal will be given by the owner to the family. The director may 
also dismiss a child from the center with a two-week notice. 

Discipline Policy: 

✔ Positive Guidance 
o When disputes arise among students or between a student and staff, the staff will encourage a “talking 

out” process where the goal is to acknowledge feelings and find solutions using the children’s ideas 
whenever possible 

✔ Setting Clear Limits 
o Staff will encourage and model positive behavior, positive reinforcement, the use of peer support, and 

clearly defined rules. 

✔ Redirection 
o A child who may be aggressive or who is disruptive or destructive of other children’s work may be asked 

to make an activity choice in another area. 
Staff will continuously supervise children during disciplinary actions. 
 
Staff shall never be abusive, neglectful, or use corporal, humiliating or frightening punishment including, but not limited 
to, spanking, slapping, pinching, shaking, or striking a child. No child will be physically restrained unless it is necessary to 
protect the safety or health of the child or others, using least restrictive methods, as appropriate. 
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Termination Of Care 
Cradles to Crayons Learning Center reserves the right to discontinue child care in situations where families fail to adhere 
to center policies. Some examples would include: 

● Delinquent or frequent late payments  
● Excessively picking up your child late  
● Failure to provide or update medical or emergency contact information   
● Failure to abide by the policies set forth in this handbook and contract  
● Disruptive or threatening behavior that is detrimental to our learning environment or the safety of the 

child and/or staff 
 

If it appears that our program does not suit the needs of an individual family or child, we will consult with that family to 

determine if child care will be discontinued. Arrangements for emergency leave (unexpected and lasting more than a 

week) may be approved by the Director and must be requested in writing. The Director has the right to determine when 

a child will be terminated from the program. The program will give a family a two week notice to allow them time to find 

alternate care. Extreme situations as determined by the Director, however, will result in immediate termination of child 

care services.  
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